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MEETING MINUTES
05.26.20 
6:00 PM 

Zoom Meeting  
 

Roll Call: 
 

 CFAC Members Present:  Lillian Woo , Ralph Krau ,Hector Guenther, 
John Schoenherr, Tracey Brochu, and  Melanie Powers  
 

 CFAC Members Absent:  None 
 

 Councilors Present:  Paula Schnepp 
 

 Staff Present:  Mark Milne, Finance Director; Nathan Empey, Budget 
Analyst 
 

 Other Present:  None  

 

Call to Order:  

 

Lillian Woo called the CFAC Zoom meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 

 

Act on Minutes: 

 

The following minutes were approved by unanimous vote: 

 

03.09.2020 

The Town of Barnstable 
Comprehensive Financial Advisory Committee (CFAC) 

367 Main Street, Village of Hyannis, MA  02601 
v. 508.862.4654 ● f. 508.862.4717 

www.town.barnstable.ma.us 
Email: cfac@town.barnstable.ma.us 

 
 

CFAC Committee: 
 
Chair: 
Lillian Woo 
 
 
Members: 
Vice Chair, Ralph Krau 
Clerk, Hector Guenther 
John Schoenherr 
Melanie Powers 
Tracey Brochu 
 
 
 
Staff Liaison: 
Mark Milne 
Nathan Empey 
 
Councilor Liaison: 
Paula Schnepp 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

																																																																				Comprehensive	Financial	Advisory	Committee	(CFAC)	 Page	2	
 

Comments:   
 

Ralph K. commented that Mark M. did a great job with the FY 2021 proposed operating budget presentation 
at last weeks Town Council meeting.    
 
Old Business:   
 
None  
                
New Business:  
 
Mark M. gave an overview of the FY 2021 proposed operating budget with the committee.  
 
Mark M. noted that just before the Covid-19 public health concerns were announced we nearly had 
developed a fiscal year budget, however, we knew that because of the Covid-19 concerns that budget 
wasn’t going to be any good. Mark M. noted that because of the potential economic impact, we looked at 
historical data 13 years back during the Great Recession to try and understand the potential impact; 
however, this event is not like the Great Recession. Mark M. noted we had to create a revised budget, which 
is going to have to be flexible and managed on a paycheck-by-paycheck basis.  
 
Mark M. noted we had to reevaluate our budget by starting with looking at our major categories by 
revenues. The Covid event does not affect the proposition 2 ½, however, the change in tax levy includes a 
reduced estimate for new growth. Mark M. also noted we think the State Governor’s proposed budget is no 
longer valid, and therefore, we decided to level fund Chapter 70 aid, and that total state aid is estimated 
down by 6%. As for excise taxes, 2/3 of rooms tax that’s being allocated to the General Fund is estimated to 
be down half a million dollars or about 25%. Furthermore, the motor vehicle tax estimate is being reduced 
by half a million dollars. The total excise tax estimates are down 10% compared to the pre-Covid 19 
proposed budget. Charges for Services estimates are being scaled back by almost $300,000 in anticipation of 
the Covid impact due to social distancing guidelines at our beaches. We also anticipate a slowdown in fees, 
licenses, and permits due to new construction and renovations. This category is estimated 23% down 
compared to pre-Covid budget. Due to the State extension to pay tax bills, we anticipate a reduction in 
fines & penalties. Altogether, the post-Covid revenue estimates are down about $4.2 million from the pre-
Covid budget estimates. Mark M. noted from the revised numbers we had to rebuild the budget with $4.2 
million in less revenue. Next, we looked at our reserves to see how healthy they are to balance the 
operating budget going forward, while making sure we still have enough reserves if the Covid event 
continues. Currently, the town has generated on average $5 million in reserves over a 10-year period. Mark 
M. noted we are freezing most vacant positions and only filling certain positions on a case-by-case basis. We 
have also cut back on discretionary spending. Mark M. noted based on this, we anticipate generating roughly 
$3 million in reserves in FY 2020 to help the next year budget. This is a result of responding to the 
emergency immediately by cutting back and deferring capital projects, hiring freeze, and reducing 
discretionary spending.  
 
Mark M. noted that during the recovery stage, we are looking at eliminating any vacant positions, stretching 
our professional development funds by taking a hard look at the types of professional development that we 
can provide our staff training to help us get through an emergency situations like this in the future. Mark M. 
noted we are also looking at opportunities to share personnel across departments and reassessing our 
equipment needs. Mark M. noted we will continue to evaluate our capital spending, and that the scope of 
our investments could change. Mark M. noted we are looking at advantageous cash flow options that would 
lessen the cash flows out the door, for example, delayed payments with the Barnstable County Retirement 
System, stretch those payments out semiannually or even quarterly. We are considering the opportunity to 
monetizing assets, as well as borrowing options for equipment replacement.  
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The proposed municipal budget is being reduced by 2.2 percent or about $900,000 across all departments. 
The largest budget reduction is in the police department due to the deferred hiring of 4 vacant police 
officer positions. Mark M. noted that we are not eliminating these vacant positions, but rather just not 
funding the salaries because we don’t think we’ll have seats at the next police academy. The proposed 
budget includes eliminating 2.7 fte’s in the Public Works Department, reducing seasonal wages by $120,000, 
and $156,000 in various operating expenses.  
 
Mark M. noted the total education budget is up about 2 percent mostly due to the local school system 
because of contractual obligations, bus contracts, and out of district tuition cost.  
 
Mark M. noted within the Other Requirements budget of $53 million there is no increase in health insurance 
plan rates. Total benefits category is going down $130,000 even with an increase in County Retirement 
Assessment. There is also a large reduction in our debt service as a result of the school construction projects 
debt expiring. State and County assessments are up 6%, which mostly comes from the State Cherry Sheet. 
Grants are down 2 percent as a result of reductions to tourism and library grants. Also, there is no snow and 
ice deficits in the FY 2021 proposed budget. Mark M. noted the biggest change to the Other Requirements 
budget is the transfers to the HYCC and golf enterprise funds, which is increasing by $931,000. Mark M. 
noted we are conservatively estimating HYCC and golf revenues as they are being significantly affected, 
which these transfers are kind of a short-term loan to get them through FY 2021.  
 
Mark M. noted the FY 2021 proposed budget is anticipating using $2,870,718 in General Fund reserves to 
balance the budget, or $344,718 increase over FY 2020 budget. Mark M. noted the pre-Covid budget 
anticipated using $2.7 million compared to post-Covid $2.8 million. Mark M. noted the big changes are the 
$931,000 transfer that was not anticipated, and holding off on a one-time Capital Trust Fund transfer of $1 
million. We anticipate generating $3 million in reserves in FY 2020, which will help offset the reserves used 
to balance the FY 2021 budget. Mark M. noted it’s FY 2022 we anticipate really experiencing the Covid 
economic impact.   
 
Mark M. noted the airport budget was significantly reduced due to the impact on operations as a result of 
the Covid event, however, they did receive $18 million in grant funding from the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, 
and Economic Security (CARES) Act to be used over the next four years. Mark M. noted the golf course 
operations are being reduced by 6 percent and HYCC by 4 percent as a result of decreased estimated 
revenues. Mark M. noted we’re not seeing any impact to the Solid Waste revenues due to the Covid event, 
and that people still need to take out their trash, but operations have seen a significant increase in disposal 
cost. Water Pollution Control is down about 5 percent due to reduction in multiple accounts. Water Supply is 
up about 2 percent as a result of the new facility and management contract associated with running those 
operations.  
 
Mark M. noted we’ve identified several funding sources through the CARES Act that totals $23 million. Some 
of the funding is for Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) that targets funding for small businesses, 
first responders childcare, and food security. Other funding includes Federal Emergency Management Agency 
(FEMA) eligible cost reimbursements, and Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief. Mark M. 
noted Barnstable is also a recipient of $3.9 million from the Coronavirus Relief Fund, which has a lot of 
overlap with the other grants. Mark M. noted this funding source could be used to cover a portion of costs 
not covered by FEMA for things such as purchasing software licenses and computer equipment for telework 
capacity.  
 
Mark M. noted going into FY 2022 Town Council has put together a planning session in the fall, and that we 
have a lot of work ahead of us. Mark M. noted we need to reevaluate our fiscal policy as to where our 
General Fund resource allocation priorities are between capital and operations. How much funding do we 
want to provide between capital and operations. Mark M. noted we might need to look at the reallocations 
of resources within our operations, for example, the 60/40 allocation between school and municipal 
operations. We need to review our enterprise funding allocation policies, currently, only the public works 
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enterprise funds are required to be one-hundred percent cost recovery through the fee setting process 
based on town administrative code. We may need to see if this policy still holds true. Mark M. noted we 
might also need to look at our cost of service recovery policies.  
 
Mark M. open discussion for Q&A. Lillian W. asked has the proposed FY 2021 budget been submitted to Town 
Council? Mark M. responded yes, we submitted it on May 12th to council as well as uploaded to the town’s 
website. Lillian W. also asked what the committee should do next regarding reviewing the operating budget, 
since it’s already been submitted. Mark M. recommended that CFAC could do a post review of the operating 
budget. Lillian W. asked what kind of timetable is needed to complete this report? Mark M. responded 
maybe by the end of June. Mark M. noted we would have to continually monitor this budget, and that we do 
not even have a State budget yet, so we don’t know how deep cuts will be to state aid. John S. noted in the 
presentation it mentioned reductions in nonessential services, and asked is there a standard definition as to 
what is included as essential services? Mark M. responded that the law defines essential services as services 
the town has to provide such as town clerk and voter registration, and police protection. Mark M. noted 
there are things we have to have and things that are nice to have, and make a value judgement. John S. 
also asked what is the delineation between what is capital and operating item, any thoughts in CFAC 
reviewing that policy? Mark M. noted we could include that in our review on how to allocate resources 
between operating and capital, and define the difference. Hector G. noted it was mentioned the airport 
received grant funding from the CARES Act, but was not included in the FY 2021 operating budget summary? 
Mark M. responded none of the grants are included in the operating budget. Mark M. noted he thinks the 
airport would be able to drawdown the grant starting in June. Hector G. asked is the drawdown in addition 
to using their reserves? Mark M. responded it depends on how much their revenues are impacted, but all of 
their operating cost could be covered by this grant. Mark M. noted we’re hoping the Coronavirus Relief Fund 
through federal legislation that we could substitute grant funding for loss revenue similar to the airports 
grant. Hector G. asked what is the thinking of local governments expecting more federal grant money? Mark 
M. we can’t base the budget on potential grants until we actually see it. Mark M. noted the State is 
expecting a $5 billion shortfall in FY 2020 and the same thing in FY 2021. Mark M. noted the State and local 
governments are going to need significant federal aid for revenue short falls. Mark M. noted Massachusetts 
communities have more flexibility because of proposition 2 1/2, but we may see a slowdown in people 
making their property tax payments because of unemployment; however, property taxes are ultimately 
collectible through the proper liening process. Hector G. asked what in terms of budget cuts for operating 
and capital would affect the Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan (CWMP)? Mark M. responded we 
have the funding available for projects currently approved to date in the CWMP, however, to continue the 
plan, we are going to have to wait and see, and potentially reset the funding resources to manage the 
CWMP. Mark M. noted the Covid event affects the CWMP more than any other budget because it relies on 
rooms tax, meals tax, and short-term rentals as funding resources. Mark M. noted similar to the General 
Fund, we will have to build a reserve in the CWMP fund if a revenue stream is shutdown in order to maintain 
debt service payments. John S. do we have any sense of what the financial impact on the town is due to the 
reset on due dates for property taxes? Mark M. other than the timing of cash flow, but most of our taxes 
have been collected to date at 96% collection rate, and similar to previous years. Mark M. noted I think the 
big impact is going to be next fiscal year. John S. asked does this operating budget make any assumptions 
when the schools will reopen? Mark M. we anticipate there will be some component with online learning, but 
we anticipate the schools to be open. Mark M. noted we anticipate the $3.9 million grant will help provide 
resources for schools to move some operations to online learning.  
    
Matters not reasonably anticipated by the chair:  
 
None 
     
Discussion of topics for the next meeting:  
 
Committee will continue its review of the proposed FY 2021 operating budget.  
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Adjournment: 
 
List of documents handed out 

 
1. 03.09.20 draft minutes 
2. proposed  FY 2021 budget presentation 
 
 

Proposed FY 
2021 Operating 
Budget

Town of Barnstable, MA

5/21/2020

1

 
 

Building the Revised FY 2021 
Budget
 Pre COVID proposed budget draft completed 

early March
 Public health emergency declared March 10

o Was the budget still good?
o How would the emergency impact operations?
o No playbook

 Not like the Great Recession
 Would need to use our collective intuition, instinct 

and logical rationale

5/21/2020

Town of Barnstable - FY 2021 Proposed Operating Budget

1
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Building the Revised FY 2021 
Budget

5/21/2020

Town of Barnstable - FY 2021 Proposed Operating Budget

3

Estimated General Fund Revenue
FY 2020 Budget Pre COVID

Tax levy 128,392,357$    132,276,068$  
State aid 18,133,931        19,669,969      
Excise taxes 9,231,204          9,590,835        
Charges for serv ices 2,081,500          2,132,500        
Fees, licenses, permits 3,311,600          3,490,233        
Fines & penalties 1,534,000          1,630,000        
Other 2,508,478          2,633,300        
Total before transfers 165,193,070      171,422,905    
Growth in General Fund revenue 6,229,835        3.8%
COVID Reduction

Post COVID Change
132,026,068$  (250,000)$        -0.2%
18,441,435      (1,228,534)       -6%
8,597,000        (993,835)          -10%
1,845,100        (287,400)          -13%
2,692,784        (797,449)          -23%
1,256,000        (374,000)          -23%
2,334,700        (298,600)          -11%

167,193,087    
2,000,017        1.2%

(4,229,818)       -2.5%
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